LIFELONG LEARNING AND LEISURE SCRUTINY COMMITTEE
13th February, 2002

Meeting commenced:
2.00 p.m.
"
ended:
3.10 p.m.
PRESENT:
Councillor Pennington - in the Chair

Councillors Carter, Clarke, Grimshaw, Heywood, Hincks, Jones, Judge and Upton
Mr. Dugmore and Reverend Father Paxton - Co-opted Members

Councillor Merry also attended at the invitation of the Chairman

18.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Beaumont and Devina Miller and Councillor Mann (who had been invited to attend) and Reverend Doctor Archer, Mr. Langley and Mr Nathan. 

19.
MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS

RESOLVED:
THAT the minutes of the meeting held on 9th January, 2002, be approved as a correct record.

20.
MEMBERSHIP OF THE COMMITTEE

It was reported that, since the last meeting, Councillor Judge had replaced Councillor Clague as a member of this Committee. 

RESOLVED:
THAT Councillor Judge replace Councillor Clague on the Best Value Review Panel for City Leisure and Sports Development.

21.
COMMONWEALTH GAMES - UPDATE

The Director of Education and Leisure submitted a report on progress to date in the arrangements for the Commonwealth Games including:

· The Commonwealth Games Task Group widening its role to take on responsibility for the Queen’s Golden Jubilee Celebrations in Salford.

· Encouraging Community involvement in the Games.

· Developing the involvement of educational agencies and activities of a sporting nature within Salford.  The former would include schools preparing mini Commonwealth Games events whilst the latter would include a week of events at the Watersports Centre, taster sessions at schools etc.

· The number of Salford residents who had volunteered to assist with the Games could not yet be determined although it was apparent that most were retired.

· The routes for the Marathon and Triathlon had been confirmed. In response to a question from a Member it was reported that the route for the walks had also been confirmed.  The Director explained how the routes had been planned so as to permit the maximum number of observers whilst causing minimum traffic disruption.  In response to a question from Members the Director outlined the arrangements which had been made for private car parks at the Quays to be used by Quays residents during the Triathlon events and confirmed that residents would be kept informed of developments so as to minimise any inconvenience and maximise their enjoyment of events.

RESOLVED:
THAT the report be noted.

22. FITNESS SUITE DEVELOPMENT PROGRAMME

The Director of Education and Leisure submitted a report describing (a) the circumstances which had led to the development of a partnership between the Council and Life Fitness UK, (b) the funding arrangements which the Cabinet had, at their meeting on 6th November, 2001, approved for the development of new fitness suites at seven venues across the City as well as suggested revised arrangements which had subsequently been put forward by Life Fitness and (c) the advantages of the latter including consistent financial, marketing and training support across all facilities, greater financial flexibility, reductions in the Facility Development Partnership (FDP) payment and the establishment of a long term management partnership.

The report indicated that the Cabinet had, at its meeting on 22nd January, 2002, revised its previous decision and agreed to (i) the proposed new funding arrangements which combined FDP and income share across all sites and (ii) the implementation, with effect from 1st February, 2002, of a new pricing structure developed in consultation with partners and after comparison with neighbouring authorities and in accordance with national leisure trends. 

In response to questions from Members the Director explained how:

· the arrangements would enable the Council to exploit trends in leisure activities by ensuring that new or very popular equipment could be secured at venues thereby ensuring customer satisfaction

· membership agreements would be pursued

· the membership system would operate by allowing card holders to use any venue across the City

RESOLVED:

THAT the method of funding for the development and expansion of fitness facilities in Salford and the pricing structure approved by the Cabinet be noted and the new initiative be welcomed and that the Director of Education and Leisure submit a further report on progress to the Committee on 10th July, 2002.

23. 
BEST VALUE PERFORMANCE INDICATORS 2001/02 – QUARTERLY UPDATE
The Director of Education and Leisure submitted a report (a) containing details of the performance of the Directorate in 2001/02 as measured by the statutory Best Value Performance Indicators, (b) indicating that the nature of the issues covered by the Directorate (e.g. examination results being an annual occurrence) meant that some indicators could not be assessed more often than once a year and (c) indicating that plans were being made for the extensive development of a Management Information System which, when implemented over the next fifteen months, could be used to provide frequent performance updates.

Members (i) hoped that such a system would enable more precise information to be used in future reports, (ii) noted how the involvement of bodies other than the LEA (e.g. the Health Service in SEN cases) could distort statistics and (iii) note that the nation-wide difficulties of maintaining an Educational Psychology Service were continuing in Salford.

RESOLVED:
THAT the report be noted and that a further report be presented to a future meeting on the development of the Management Information System.

24. DRAFT EDUCATION AND LEISURE SERVICE PLAN 2002/03

The Director of Education and Leisure submitted a draft of a Service Plan setting out priorities and key service objectives for the Directorate in 2002/03.  The degree to which these were met would, therefore, give an overall indication of performance of the Directorate as well as reflecting achievement of the aims contained in corporate policies such as the Community Plan, the Council Pledges, Strategic and Best Value Performance Planning and Community Action Plans.  Accordingly, the Service Plan had been structured so as to relate the key objective to these corporate policies and to statutory and non-statutory plans.

Members (i) noted how a number of the issues covered by the Service Plan went beyond the timescales usually used by the Committee for Scrutiny and discussed how this might be addressed and (ii) considered that it would be appropriate for Assistant Directors responsible for a particular aspect of the Service Plan to attend future meetings of this Committee and respond to questions and comments.

In response to a question from a Member the Director reported on how marketing techniques would be used to try and increase visitors to facilities and users to libraries.

RESOLVED:
THAT the report be noted and that the Directors of Education and Leisure and of Personnel and Performance liaise with a view to examining the workplan and determining aspects of particular reports for which the appropriate Assistant Director of Education and Leisure might be invited to attend meetings of this Committee.

25.
EDUCATION DEVELOPMENT PLAN  ( EDP) 2002/2007
The Director of Education and Leisure submitted a report (a) referring to the requirement to prepare an EDP covering the five year period 2002-2007, and indicating that the Plan focused on rising standards in schools, (b) listing the priorities which the DfES required all LEA’s to develop in the light of their contextual circumstances and of changes and developments in legislation, (c) indicating that the LEA had utilised discretion to develop an additional priority of building capacity to manage improvement and (d) including a list of priorities and action plans for the first year of the Plan from 2002 to 2003.  In addition the Director circulated at the meeting statistics on performance and targets for key stages II and III and at GCSE from 1998 to 2005.

RESOLVED:
THAT the decision of the Council, at their meeting on 16th January, 2002, to approve the Education Development plan for 2002 to 2007 for submission to the DfES by 31st January 2002, be noted.

26. COMMITTEE VISITS TO SCHOOLS 
The Directors of Education and Leisure and of Personnel and Performance submitted a joint report listing (a) a number of themes which could be examined by the Committee during visits to schools including specific curriculum area, particular initiatives or issues or OFSTED reports and (b) establishments other than schools whose activities were of relevance to the Committee including leisure facilities and non-school educational establishments which might also, therefore , be visited.

RESOLVED:
(1)
THAT a programme of visits to the widest possible range of facilities (including leisure and non school educational establishments) be developed and that services for ethnic minorities, asylum seekers and travellers be added to the list of suggested themes set out in the report for assessment during visits.

(2) THAT such visits provisionally be scheduled to take place on the 


morning of this Committee’s afternoon meetings.

(3) THAT, so as to ensure a focus for the visits, the Director of 

Education and Leisure prepare a short list of bullet points on the particular theme which is to be assessed at each visit.

27. WORKPLAN FOR THE SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

The Director of Personnel and Performance submitted a workplan setting out a programme of reports for submission to the Committee over the next five months.

RESOLVED:
(1)
THAT the Director of Personnel and Performance be authorised to revise the work plan, in consultation with the Chairman, so as to ensure its relevance.



(2)
THAT, so as to ensure allow sufficient time for scrutiny, a special meeting of the Committee be held at 2.00 p.m. on 19th March, 2002, to consider a report on the Secondary Schools Admissions Policy.
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